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   >> Aaron:  Hello.

   >> Tracy:  Hi Aaron it's Tracy.

How are you?

   >> Aaron:  Pretty good.

   >> Hello.

   >> Aaron:  Hello, Joe, how are you doing?

   >> Joe:  Tired, I've been working on soap business all day.

   >> Oh.

   >> Joe:  Reading through reports and everything else some things I never got before and the public hasn't gotten.

   >> Aaron:  Happy to turn a new page.

   >> Joe:  Well we are in a crisis right now.

   >> Aaron:  Yeah, I think we are.

   >> Joe:  A big crisis.

   >> Aaron:  With your help we will get out of this crisis and move forward.

   >> Joe:  I think those meeting minutes need to be amended to reflect the fact the meeting was scheduled for 10:00 in the morning and we couldn't convene an official meeting until 12:50 because there wasn't a quorum.

   >> Aaron:  Well, we can look into that when and if we have a quorum today.

   >> Joe:  If we don't have a quorum that is part of the problem.

We need to have new members.

   >> Aaron:  And that is not up to the Council.

   >> Joe:  Yeah, it is, sure it is.

   >> Aaron:  They are appointed by the Governor.

   >> Joe:  The Council can recommend anybody.

   >> Aaron:  We can recommend but we can't appoint anybody.

   >> Joe:  I'm telling you that is what should be done.

That should be done under new business.

   >> Joe:  It's supposed to be do succession planning and recruitment to begin with.

   >> Joe:  Got snow up there Aaron?

   >> Aaron:  It's finally melting but it's raining now.

   >> Joe:  Hope I don't get knocked off this call we are supposed to get thunderstorms here.

   >> Joe:  We are balmy today finally.

   >> Aaron:  Is Eleanor going to join us?

   >> Joe:  I'm sure.

   >> Joe:  We both got our submissions in for appointments.

   >> Steve:  Hello this is Steve.

   >> Hi Steve.

   >> Steve:  Is that Aaron and Joe?

   >> Joe:  No long no talk to, Steve.

   >> Steve:  Yeah, a couple hours.

   >> Joe:  Not including e‑mail.

   >> Steve:  Right.

Is it raining where you are at?

   >> Joe:  Me?

Yeah.

   >> Aaron:  Not up north.

   >> Joe:  Yeah here we are supposed to get thunderstorms too.

   >> Steve:  Yep.

   >> Joe:  You know Steve it's at the discretion but I really think this agenda should be added to you know filling the slots and also to, you know, a briefing on the crisis that we're in.

   >> Steve:  Yeah, you know, I'm not sure, Joe, we are going to have a quorum so let's see if we get a quorum or not.

   >> Joe:  I know.

   >> Steve:  And go from there.

   >> Joe:  That is part of the problem.

   >> Steve:  I know.

   >> Mark:  This is Mark, I just called in.

   >> Steve:  Hi Mark.

   >> Hi Mark.

   >> Mark:  How y'all doing?

I got the time right?

   >> Steve:  You did.

   >> Mark:  Okay.

   >> Steve:  This is Steve we have you, Joe and Aaron on the line so far.

   >> Mark:  Okay.

   >> Steve I'm here too it's Tracy.

   >> Steve:  Hello Tracy.

   >> Tracy:  Hello.

   >> I miss you guys, you should be in office.

   >> Steve:  We missed you too.

   >> Mark:  It sounds like some more people came.

   >> Is that Eleanor?

   >> Who is that?

   >> Eleanor:  Yes Dharma and Eleanor are both here.

   >> Steve:  Hi, Dharma and Eleanor.

   >> Hi Steve this is Tina Fullerton with MRS.

   >> Steve:  How are you?

   >> Tina:  I'm good.

   >> Steve:  Thanks for joining us.

   >> Tina:  Sure.

   >> Hello, hello, hello did someone else join us?

   >> I did this is Bill Addison.

   >> Steve:  Hi.

   >> Bill:  Am I the first one on.

   >> Steve:  There is about six of us.

   >> Bill:  Oh, darn, all right.

Joe:  Tina this is Joe Harcz where is all the equipment and the records of the Michigan Council for rehabilitation services?

   >> Tina:  Hi Joe if you want to send me a message with a request that would be great.

   >> Joe:  I already did.

   >> Tina:  Okay.

   >> Joe:  I got AFO IA response and nobody knows.

   >> Tina:  You can send it again to Carolyn Pinkney and if you don't have that e‑mail I can send it to you.

   >> Steve:  Tracy this is Steve do you have confirmations from other Council members besides Aaron and Mark that are on the call right now?

   >> No, the only other one I heard from was Kelsey and she said she would be here.

   >> I'm confirming I'm on the phone.

   >> Thank you Marie.

   >> Steve:  Good to hear from you Marie.

   >> Was that three?

   >> Yep.

   >> We have not heard from Alex, Gabriella's father passed and may still be in Israel with her family.

Mike can not join us and Kelsey, did Kelsey decline the meeting also?

   >> No, I thought she was going to be here.

   >> Steve:  Okay.

   >> Joe:  We only have seven current members; is that correct?

   >> Steve:  Yes that is correct, seven voting members.

   >> Joe:  This is a problem.

Our current members don't take it upon themselves to show up.

   >> Steve:  Aaron do you want to call the meeting to order and do a roll call to see if we have a quorum and decide what to do from there?

   >> Aaron:  Sure.  Tracy, could you call the meeting to order, please.

   >> Tracy:  Would you like me to do a roll call?

   >> Aaron:  Yes.

   >> Tracy:  Aaron Andres, present, Gabriella, Alex Darr, Michael Hamm, Kelsey Kleimola, Mark Pierce, here, Mairead Warner, here, we have three, we do not have a quorum.

   >> Aaron:  Okay, since I guess ‑‑ since we cannot find a quorum and we cannot hold a meeting without a quorum we can wait to see if Council shows up or we can just cancel the meeting and try and get everything or reappoint a chairperson and executive in June when we have a full Council because the Governor's office is supposed to appoint new members in or have new members appointed in May.

   >> Joe:  When?

   >> Aaron:  In May.

   >> Steve:  Aaron if you would like to wait to see if Kelsey is able to join us I would be happy to give the current Council members and ex officio's and guests an update on a couple of topics, one would be my communications with the appointments office, director Gida‑Dager and also an update on the status of our investigation of our accounting, former accountant and the findings so far and what I've been doing in our discovery process.

   >> Aaron:  Fantastic go right ahead with those topics.

   >> Steve:  All right I met with director Dager last month and she has a full understanding of our Council and the importance of having a fully constituted Council that is in compliance with Federal regulations.

Because the Council oversees Federal funding and not having a properly constituted Council could put part B money into jeopardy they have elevated the Council to the executive level and the director of appointments will be handling that herself instead of having an assistant do that on her behalf.

She did have some ideas on diverse populations of folks that she knows herself that may be interested in applying.

I also know that several names, several folks have expressed interest from around the state who have applied so there should be a decent pool of applicants for them to review.

I've reached out to her multiple times over the past month with no response back inquiring about the status of current applicants, any appointments that may be pending and then I also forwarded the SILC recruitment policy asking if the Council could be included in the vetting process under the current Governor in accordance with the recruitment policy and whether they would be amendable to that.

I presented that to her face‑to‑face along with a copy of the recruitment policy and then I've been following up in e‑mails and phone calls.

So I'm going to be continuingly persistent in knocking on their door until I get an answer and I can assist them through this process and I will not be involved in any of the appointment process, it's a conflict of interest for me to do so so I'm advocating on behalf of the Council to be part of the vetting process or interview process as they go forward, if that is the desire of the current Governor.

So that is what I know so far about appointments, are there any questions about that?

   >> Aaron:  I have one, Steve, if they decide to go ahead and let us into the vetting process of applicants for the Council, how is that going to work or when will they let us know or do you have any information on the process?

   >> Steve:  Other than the written recruitment policy that SILC adopted some time back, I would imagine it would be kind of an interview process.

I know there was like a recruitment committee but I'm uncertain of ever if they have ever you know engaged their duties or been part of the vetting process in the past.

   >> Aaron:  As far as I know from the three years I was on the Council we have had a recruitment committee but they never really did meet and establish recruiting members to the Council.

   >> Steve:  Okay, when I do connect with the director of appointments, we will certainly abide by whatever the desire of the Governor is in terms of that.

It's always been the Council's position to assist with putting names forward.

The Council putting names forward and then but I don't know that the Council has engaged in any type of vetting process for potential candidates.

Did somebody just join us.

   >> This is Kelsey.

   >> I'm sorry I thought the meeting was tomorrow.

   >> Steve:  I'm glad you are able to join us Kelsey.

You helped us just achieve a quorum.

   >> Kelsey:  Yeah, I'm so glad.

   >> Steve:  I was just giving updates where we are with the appointments office.

   >> Kelsey:  Okay.

   >> Steve:  The next topic is where we are at ‑‑ unless there are any other questions on appointments.

   >> Eleanor:  Can I make a comment real quick?

   >> Steve:  I'll defer to Aaron.

   >> Aaron:  Sure.

   >> Eleanor:  Okay Steve when you say that you should not be directly advising the Governor on your own that is exactly right, that is what Rodney did and it was totally unacceptable so thank you for saying that but I would just like to add that it is the Council's responsibility to advise the Governor as to who they would like appointed so it's really important that that committee start meeting and starts functioning and if the Governor says they don't like it that's too bad.

That is the Council's responsibility, the Governor doesn't have to take your recommendation but you're supposed to be making them on behalf of the Council but not acting unilaterally, okay thank you.

   >> Aaron:  Tracy, do you want to do a roll call again and establish a quorum so we can get started with the meeting?

   >> Tracy:  Sure.

Aaron Andres, present, Gabriella Burman, Alex Darr, Michael Hamm, Kelsey Kleimola, present, Mark Pierce, here, Mairead Warner, here, you have a quorum.

   >> Aaron:  Thank you.

This meeting was originally to establish the executive committee moving forward until we could have ample Council board meeting which I have said wouldn't be until June but they are supposed to be working on appointments and have everybody appointed by May, so this would be ‑‑ these positions would be acting as chair, vice chair and secretary as well as treasurer.

And then in June we would have another vote which we instituted a full Council to determine who would take those positions.

I believe the bylaws say for a year, up to a year permanent up to a year and then we would have elections again I believe.

Correct me if I'm wrong, Steve.

   >> Steve:  Yes, that is correct.

   >> Aaron:  So I don't know if everyone had a chance to ‑‑ oh, I forgot, we need to approve an agenda.

Sorry.

I'm sorry about that.

We need a vote to approve the agenda so we can move forward or have discussion, so did everybody have a chance to look at the agenda?

That is present in the meeting?

   >> Mark:  I had a chance to look at the agenda.

   >> Aaron:  Okay, and then.

   >> I would move to approve the agenda.

   >> Aaron:  Is there a second?

   >> I second it.

   >> Tracy, if could call a roll call vote that would be great.

   >> Aaron Andres, yes, Kelsey Kleimola, yes, Mark Pierce, yes, Mairead Warner, yes, and I will try again with Gabriella Burman and Alex Darr, Michael Hamm, motion carried.

   >> Aaron:  Thank you.

Now that that is ‑‑ I'm sorry about that.

And now we can go to I guess the election of officers.

Now that I've explained a little bit how the process is going to work did everybody have a chance to look over the job description?

   >> Steve:  I think the approval of the March 15th quarterly business meeting minutes would be next.

   >> Aaron:  Oh, I'm sorry.

I am out of sorts with I don't have the agenda in front of me so I'm off kilter a little bit.

Okay, we need a motion to approve the minutes from the previous meeting.

   >> Aaron:  I would suggest for a recommendation from the public that we change the determination to are the meeting minutes to reflect we were unable to establish a quorum until 1 what did you say?

I'm sorry I forget.

   >> Joe:  The meeting was scheduled for 10:00 a.m.

   >> Aaron:  And.

   >> Joe:  We were not able to establish a quorum until 12:50 p.m.

   >> Steve:  It looks like the minutes reflect that.

   >> Aaron:  Okay, great, so I need a motion to.

   >> Mark:  This is Mark, motion to accept the minutes for March 15, 2019.

   >> Aaron:  Is there a second?

   >> Mairead:  I second.

   >> Tracy, can you do a roll call vote that would be wonderful.

   >> Tracy:  Sure, Aaron Andres, yes, Kelsey Kleimola, yes, Mark Pierce, yes, Mairead Warner, yes.  Gabriella Burman, Alex Darr, Michael Hamm, motion carried.

   >> Aaron:  The job descriptions and the next thing was appointment of officers, correct?

   >> Steve:  Yes.

   >> Aaron:  Okay, did everybody have a chance to review the job description of the position or chair, vice chair, secretary and treasurer?

   >> Mark:  I had an opportunity to look it over.

   >> Aaron:  Okay great Mark.

I looked it over as well but did anybody else?

Or do we need to go through those job descriptions to make sure that everybody is aware and can carry out the duties?

Again, the jobs will be temporary until the ‑‑ they would be acting until we can institute the full Council and then we will vote again to fill those offices for a year.

.

   >> Mark:  This is Mark.

The SILC, Mike Hamm is the deposition open?

Like stay with Mike Hamm the treasurer.

   >> Aaron:  I would recommend that we give him the chair or we give him treasurer because his appointment is up in May and we don't have another Council meeting until June.

Which would mean we wouldn't have an active treasurer until June but obviously if we cannot find anybody to fill all of the roles then I guess we need to come up with another solution.

Is that incorrect or correct, Steve?

   >> Steve:  Yes.

You know, there is no pressing business before the Council unless something comes up and there is no more meetings scheduled until June, Mike Hamm terms off on May second so that is in the next couple of weeks.

Being that there is not another Council or committee meeting scheduled, that effectively terms Mike out of his treasurer position when he terms off on May 2nd, so again as Aaron said these would be acting officer positions until we get a fully seated Council which we have been promised would appointments will happen in May for our June meeting and then once we have a fully seated Council we would go through then formal nominations and elections to those officer positions.

So this is really more of a stop gap measure in case there is something that comes up between now and our fully seated Council being appointed.

   >> Mark:  This is Mark.

Do we need all four positions across, four of us or do we, or the chair, treasury and a secretary?

Or do we do it.

   >> Steve:  This is Steve, I think at least an acting chair and at least an acting treasurer considering the issues that are or the issue is that is before us, that toward the end of this meeting I would like to go into greater detail and bring you up to date on our discovery process.

   >> Mark:  Yeah, okay, thank you, Steve.

   >> Steve:  You're welcome.

   >> Mark:  All right folks are we looking for volunteers or nominees?

   >> Steve:  I think what you want to do is open up the floor to nominations and do it by position.

   >> Mark:  Yeah.

   >> Aaron:  Okay I'll open up the floor for nominations and then I don't think I can nominate myself but if someone would like to nominate me for chair I am willing to continue in that role until we can further discuss with the full Council what the Council wants to do.

   >> Mark:  I was going to nominate you.

   >> Mark:  I'm sorry I have a little cold, but I would nominate Aaron as the acting chair until temporary until we have the means to nominate the other officers.

   >> Steve:  At that point Aaron you would want to accept or decline the nomination and keep the floor open for any other nominations and ask that three times if there are no other nominations you can close the floor and take a vote.

   >> Aaron:  Okay, are there any other nominations for chair?

If not, I will accept.

If there are none.

   >> Mark:  Okay.

   >> Aaron:  And if Tracy would like to call a roll call vote that would be wonderful.

   >> Steve:  You first need a motion to elect you to the acting chair position and then get a second.

   >> Mark:  Right.

   >> Aaron:  Mark made the motion so we need.

   >> Mark:  Nomination.

   >> Aaron:  Okay.

   >> Kelsey:  This is Kelsey I second.

   >> Aaron:  All right, okay, now if Tracy could call the ‑‑ do a roll call vote that would be great.

   >> Tracy:  Aaron Andres, yes, Kelsey Kleimola, yes, Mark Pierce, yes, Mairead Warner, yes.  I will check with Gabriella Burman, Alex Darr, Michael Hamm, motion passes.

   >> Aaron:  Wonderful.

   >> Steve:  Open up the floor for nominations for the treasurer position.

   >> Aaron:  I will open the floor for vice chair position because I don't think we filled that yet.

And I would recommend.

   >> Mark:  Aaron, this is Mark.

   >> Aaron:  Yes.

   >> Mark:  I thought Steve said something about three of them at this time, is that what you said at a minimum, Steve?

   >> Steve:  Well at least the chair position and the treasurer position.

   >> Aaron:  Okay.

   >> Mark:  You know, okay, I just wanted to make sure because.

   >> Aaron:  Sorry, I misunderstood.

I thought we had to fill all three.

So.

   >> Joe:  Excuse me this is Joe Harcz could I make an inquiry?

You know, it is on the agenda on all these positions, you know, but I'm just making a point of notation here.

   >> Aaron:  Thank you Joe.

   >> Joe:  You can change the agenda.

   >> Steve:  That would be the Council's call on what you want to do if you want to modify the agenda or if you want to go ahead and fill all of those officer positions with acting officers.

   >> Joe:  Exactly.

   >> Aaron:  Since we already approved the agenda as it was, currently I guess we need to fulfill them all.

If nobody ‑‑ we can't go back and reapprove an agenda that has already been approved, correct?

   >> Joe:  Sure you can yeah, you can just ‑‑ somebody can make a motion now just to amend the agenda.

   >> Aaron:  Okay.

   >> Mark:  This is Mark I'll make a motion to amend the agenda for the two officers that we need to critically right now, excuse me.

   >> Aaron:  Okay, is there a second?

   >> Mairead Warner:  I eastbound is ‑‑ second.

   >> Aaron:  A roll call vote.

   >> Aaron Andres, yes, Kelsey Kleimola, yes, Mark Pierce, yes, Mairead Warner, yes, Gabriella‑Burman, Alex Darr, Michael Hamm, motion carries.

   >> Aaron:  Okay I'm going to open up the floor for treasurer.

And are there any nominations or volunteers for the position?

   >> Mark:  This is Mark, I'm willing to accept the treasury until another person is voted on.

   >> Aaron:  Great, is there a second?

   >> Mark:  Volunteer nominee.

   >> Aaron:  Okay, I don't know of the procedure, can I make ‑‑ because of the chair position, can I make a nominee ‑‑ nomination to treasurer?

I don't know if that is possible.

   >> Steve:  Yeah the floor is still open for nominations for any other Council member.

   >> Aaron:  This is Aaron Andres I will nominate Mark Pierce as treasurer.

   >> Mark:  I will accept the nomination.

   >> Aaron:  Okay, any other candidates?

If there aren't I want to Tracy call the roll to do a roll call vote.

   >> Steve:  You want a motion to elect Mark to the acting treasurer position and a second first.

   >>  Because the nomination process and then the election process are two separate processes, yeah.

   >> Aaron:  All right, I'm sorry, so.

   >> Steve:  No, you are doing good.

   >> Aaron:  We need a motion to accept Mark as treasurer.

   >> Kelsey:  I'll make a motion.

   >> Aaron:  Okay is there support?

   >> Aaron:  I was the board if I can and I don't know if I can.

   >> Joe:  Yes.

   >> Yes, you can.

   >> Aaron:  All right, great.

Tracy, if you could do a roll call vote that would be wonderful.

   >> Tracy:  Okay, Aaron Andres, yes, Kelsey Kleimola, yes, Mark Pierce, yes, Mairead Warner, yes.  Gabriella Burman Alex Darr, Michael Hamm, motion carries.

   >> Aaron:  All right, great, at least we have those two positions and I think if Steve would like to go into further updates that would be wonderful.

   >> Steve:  With respect to our public comment at 3:40 I'll try not to be too long winded as most of you should be aware the former accountant for the blue water CIL and also for SILC was arrested on alleged embezzlement charges last month the Council approved it on March 15 meeting a new contract with our new accountant who came on board right after the March 15th meeting.

Rich has not been with our ‑‑ Rich Hartwick has not been with our agency since then.

As part of our immediate discovery process, we got with our credit union and pulled the last three years worth of all checks that were written including bank statements.

We did complete bank reconciliations, we looked into our quick book system I met with Laura Steele at the blue water CIL and had multiple phone conversations with her regarding the different techniques that Rich allegedly used to embezzle from their agency.

So with that information in hand we did a thorough investigation of our past three years worth of financials including looking at every single check and ACH transfers and bank reconciliations for every transaction that happened.

We came up with a spreadsheet of about 15 questionable expenses.

As we dug further into those one for instance was a payment of just over 5300 to the IRS in June of 2018 and then the very next day the exact same payment was made to the IRS for the exact same amount which was a red flag.

When we looked into that we discovered that one quarter's payroll taxes had not been paid so those two payments were, in fact, valid, one was payment in arrears and the other one was for the next quarter so those ones did tie out.

    The remaining items that we are looking in to, the one item occurred in September of 2018 and again in November of 2018 where it appears that Mr. Hartwick paid himself twice for his services in those months.

He was being paid 2750 at that point which was a total for accounting services for SILC and also the rehab Council.

Those payments occurred when there was a leadership vacuum at SILC in September and November.

I am also the second item that I'm trying to verify is the contract amount that Rich was hired in for, for accounting services.

The RFP was issued back in I believe June of 2015 and a contract was awarded to Rich's company effective October 1st of 2015.

I've had multiple conversations with the former director who believes that the agreed upon annual amount was 14,000 for accounting services for SILC only.

I've also researched some communications in the former director had a communication with Sue Howell then director of Michigan rehab services indicating that Rich would receive 1,000 per month for accounting services to rehab Council.

    When I looked at the amount that Rich was being paid and again Rich was being paid through ACH transfers and there were never any checks, hard checks that were issued and signed off on by the former SILC director so he did have access to our bank accounts through the payroll process and was using ACH transfers to pay himself.

    Looking at the historical payment records, Rich was receiving 1500 per month prior to taking on the rehab Council's accounting.

At some point during last year, his amount went to 1750 in conversations with the previous director there had been no authorization to increase his reimbursement rate.

    In April of 2018, Rich's fees then went to the 2750 which would then reflect the 1,000 he was getting for the rehab Council.

So we are still in the process of discovery, trying to track down the original contract, trying to track down the three proposals that were received for that accounting services RFP to verify the contract amount that Rich should have been paid.

So after all is said and done we are looking at two possible double payments in September of 18 and November of 18 and then trying to verify that Rich, in fact, was not paying himself more than 13,000 on an annual basis.

I've also been in contact with detective Schumacher from the Michigan State police department, I have spoken with him on six different occasions and as recently as this morning.

He has found more SILC documents that were in Rich's basement under my authorization he has transferred those to the blue water CIL I spoke with Laura Steele today and I'll be retrieving those documents on Monday and I'm hoping that the contract is in there and some of the other supporting documentation will also be in there.

I will be writing a full narrative report on our discovery and what we have found in conjunction with our new accountant and that report will also include supporting the documentation regarding our findings including the bank statements and all relevant documents.

That narrative report will be shared with the full Council.

Our DSE, and also our Federal oversight agencies.

So that's where we currently stand with our discovery process on this.

    Yes.

   >> Mark:  Steve, this is Mark, as far as the ‑‑ we appreciate that report, it's very detailed, were we able to see financial statements being put together by our next meeting that we could look at and kind of see where we are at?

   >> Steve:  Yeah, Tracy and I met with Brad our new accountant yesterday, yesterday, and he is already starting to produce financial statements and getting the budget populated into the quick book system.

We have already implemented many internal controls, one of which is we are going to Quickbooks online.

From my understanding, Rich had the Quickbooks database on a computer at his home and had sole access to it.

The Quickbooks version we are going to be using is an on line version, it will interface with our bank account and we are also using two portals one called hub docs.com and bill.com, BILL.com.

These will allow us to up load our invoices to hub Docs and have a centralized secure location for all of our documents.

The accountant will produce payments, payment vouchers for those and then it will take myself or Tracy and in my absence to go in the portal and manually approve each of those for payment.

He is also hooking up many of our vendors into this system where the system will automatically import their bills into hub docs and then prepare invoices and then it will automatically do ACH transfers to pay those bills.

So essentially we are getting away from paper checks with this new system.

    If a check is required, bill.com will actually produce the check and then mail it out so this is a ‑‑ has a lot of built in safety mechanisms and internal controls which I'm really excited about.

We are also going to clearly delineate who does what with finances.

There is going to be separation of duties that are very clearly defined between myself, Tracy and our accountant so that there is full accountability and full transparency.

    So, again, you know, everything that we discover is going to be part of the public record as we move into this era of transparency with the Council and all of the Council's operations.

Are there any questions?

   >> Aaron:  I want to thank Steve and Tracy for their willingness to help us with this process and the good job they are doing in trying to manage everything and I really appreciate it, so thank you.

   >> Steve:  Absolutely my pleasure, that is what I'm here for.

   >> Mark:  This is Mark.

   >> Aaron:  Okay, it's 3:40, we should open public comment, I believe.

   >> Mark:  That is true.

   >> Aaron:  So without any further ado I will open the floor to public comment and allow you allow the members to have five minutes.

   >> Joe:  Joe Harcz.

   >> Aaron:  Hello, Joe.

   >> Joe:  You ready?

   >> Aaron:  Yes.

   >> Joe:  I don't think so.

Well, dovetailing what Steve wrote or said, it goes back to all kinds of illegal processes that went on that led to this thing.

The fact is that the executive committee were making final agency determinations about the activities of the SILC and the former executive director was making ad hoc decisions.

This man, Mr. Hartwick was convicted in 2000, period, for fraud, embezzlement.

There was no background check made.

His license was yanked.

I just got today executive committee meeting minutes, you know, where apparently Rodney just made this decision himself.

We have no RFPs, we have that you can find; is that correct, Mr.?

We've had a lot of due diligence and a lack of due process.

This goes to the whole discussion about the violations of open meetings act, the FOIA and everything else that has been going on over years.

I'm also seeing all kinds of other expenditures that were made ad hoc that were not even related to this but, you know, that there is no accountability for.

And people just rubber stamped it at the executive committee level and not before the full body.

You know, and I'm talking about thousands of dollars of all kinds of projects that were not approved by the final body.

    This is so distressing to me because what is happened is that the SILC has been knew teared and turned into a rubber stamp with no accountability and no due process and what has happened is that tens of thousands of people with disabilities have been robbed, robbed.

Mr. Hartwick is not a CPA.

He had his license yanked.

At best, at best Rodney Craig in making him the accountant was a dereliction of duties, period, and there needs to be accountability for that and in that past action.

He opened us up to at best to criminal fraud.

The DSUs are also culpable with this.

Because they let out the accounting money without any vetting and nobody can make heads or tails of where the dollars went.

You know I'm seeing you know things from this also goes by the way to making an SILC that the fiscal agent for MCRS nobody on MCRS approved that, you know, the public body and nobody on the SILC is a public body, nobody.

That was just made ad hoc and that was dictated by MRS and BSBP.

We have no accountability with the records that were held related to us acting as a fiscal agent.

None.

And this goes to my questions of Ms. Fullerton relative to the equipment, the record, and more importantly the records that related to this fiscal agency.

I just got ‑‑ I finally just got, you know, the audited financial reports in readable form.

You know, in my spare time I read them and a whole bunch of executive committee meeting minutes which were never given to me in the past and these things, these decisions were made at meetings not open to the public.

Ladies and gentlemen, I am really distressed and I am really upset.

We can't just say we are working on this.

We have lost sight of everything.

Wholly.

   >> Aaron:  Thank you Mr. Harcz your time is up.

   >> Joe:  Uh‑huh.

   >> Aaron:  Is the anyone else on the phone.

   >> Eleanor Cantor.

   >> Aaron:  If you would like to begin you can do so.

   >> Eleanor Cantor, Rich Hartwick was not a lone wolf Rodney Craig led the behavior with the executive meetings were closed to the public that should have been a huge red flag and, in fact, Joe and I said to you this is a huge red flag and it's also illegal.

It's a violation of the open meetings act the SILC was not complying with FOIA and it's important to go back over this because this is the reason that we have these types of laws, okay, if blue water CIL was holding open meetings open board meetings and making their financials public knowledge somebody might have said hey these numbers don't add up and then maybe he wouldn't have been able to embezzle for years on end.

Now Rodney behaved as a criminal by making those decisions unilaterally and by totally excluding the public from the SILC's operation even though it's a public body and when someone behaves in that type of way, the Council should have said to each other, hey, something is not right here, our consumers are coming and telling us that something is not right here.

But instead it all got swept under the rug and now Rodney is working at MRS over seeing the Michigan IL program.

What?

Like that is outrageous.

I don't understand why no one is talking about this.

Or why this is being allowed to continue Ms. Fullerton.

I suppose that's it for now.

Do you want?

Here is Dharma.

   >> Dharma:  Hi this is Dharma Cantor consumer Muskegon, Michigan.

   >> Aaron:  Hello.

   >> Dharma:  Hi, you know I'm really ‑‑ this is a terrible thing that has happened to all of us in Michigan but you know sometimes you have an opportunity to push that restart button and this and it can build something new, something better and that I think Steve is what you're talking about is building something better and I'd like to suggest that the primary value in better is democracy.

The more people who are directly involved in decision making the more democratic it is.

 Council members are in fact representatives of all of the people in Michigan, not just the people who get IL services and MRS services.

The SILC represents all the disabled people in Michigan.

So I'd like you to just think about how do we open up our systems, our processes, transparency Steve I heard you use that word and I think lawyers call it sunshine laws, well, we need to be making some sunshine in our IL processes for decision making.

    I see this as a time where you are short of Council members but you probably have a whole lot of people in the public who would be interested in volunteering and engaging in this new reconstructed organization.

So I would like ‑‑ I would just like to say and encourage you to reach out to the IL system but also to the public with disabilities so that you have the benefit of everybody's knowledge and expertise then I think you can build something that will be useful to all of us, thank you.

   >> Aaron:  Thank you.

Is there anybody else on the phone that would like to make public comment?

Okay, is there anybody else on the Council that would like to make a comment?

Okay, with that, there needs to be a motion to adjourn.

   >> Mark:  This is Mark, I'll motion to adjourn.

   >> Aaron:  Is there support?

   >> Kelsey:  This is Kelsey, I second.

   >> Aaron:  Do we need to do a roll call vote or are we good to just adjourn?

I'm unsure about the protocol.

   >> Steve:  This is Steve, you don't need a roll call to adjourn you are good to go.

   >> Aaron:  Okay, thank you.

Thank you everybody for showing up.

   >> Thank you guys.

   >> Steve:  Thank you everyone happy Easter everyone.

   >> You too.

   >> Have a good day.

   >> Good‑bye.

    [ Meeting concludes at 3:57 p.m. ]
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